
Pentecost: 1 Corinthians 2:12-16 

 
12. Now we have received not the spirit of the world, but the Spirit that is from 
God, so that we may understand the gifts bestowed on us by God. 
13. And we speak of these things in words not taught by human wisdom but 
taught by the Spirit, interpreting spiritual things to those who are spiritual.  
14. Those who are unspiritual do not receive the gifts of God's Spirit, for they 
are foolishness to them, and they are unable to understand them because 
they are spiritually discerned. 
15. Those who are spiritual discern all things, and they are themselves 
subject to no one else's scrutiny. 
16. "For who has known the mind of the Lord 

so as to instruct him?" 

But we have the mind of Christ. 
 
2:3For as long as there is jealousy and quarrelling among you, are you not of 
the flesh, and behaving according to human inclinations? 

4. For when one says, "I belong to Paul," and another, "I belong to Apollos," 
are you not merely human? 

5. What then is Apollos? What is Paul? Servants through whom you came to 
believe, as the Lord assigned to each. 
 
Dear Congregation 

 
Today is Pentecost.  Birthday of the Church. By the power of the Spirit, the 
disciples became apostles - and had the courage to preach the word and so 
the church came into existence.  
 
We Lutherans find it difficult to talk of the Spirit.  The Pentecostals and 
Charismatics talk of Spirit much more. One can meet Christians who can tell 
of amazing experiences and gifts of the spirit.   
 
Who the Spirit is is closely connected to what the Church is.  The Church is 
always created by the Spirit.  If it is true, it is led by the Spirit.  And so, it is of 
utmost importance that we understand the Spirit. 
 
What is the Spirit?  And what does he or she do?  
 
But we cannot talk of the Spirit outside of us.  The important thing is what the 
Spirit does in our lives.  
 
Does the Spirit work in your life?  Are you a spiritual person?  
 
What does it mean to be a spiritual person? Is it someone with special 
experiences? With special powers and gifts?  Someone who can talk in 



tongues, or who has special understandings that normal people cannot 
understand?  
 
These questions were important right from the earliest days of the Church.  
The apostle Paul already had to clarify these questions in his congregations.  
He had to write to a congregation where there was division about the role of 
the spirit.  Some in the congregation regarded themselves as more spiritual 
than others.  They had special experiences and revelations. They claimed the 
right to lead the congregation.  
 
Paul writes:  
 
What does he want to say?  He talks of spiritual people and worldly people.  
Only the spiritual people understand God.  They judge everything, and are 
not judged by anyone.   
 
Is Paul taking sides with those who call themselves spiritual and claim the 
right to lead the congregation? 

 
But isn’t it dangerous if a few people take over control and, if they are queried 
or critiqued, just answer: You aren’t spiritual enough to understand?  Can we 
allow the church to divide into two classes: The spiritual ones with the special 
experiences, and the normal ones?  
 
Is the church divided into two: Everyday Christians and special Christians?  
Those who only had water baptism, and those who also had the baptism of 
fire, the Holy Spirit?  Or is it laity and clergy? Or those who just attend and 
those who contribute and help?  Or followers and leadership – members and 
council?  
 
We need to read further to really understand where Paul is going.  
 
 
Paul here does something similar that Nathan did with David.  Like in that 
case, the people in Corinth who felt themselves to be spiritual felt all affirmed.  
Then, suddenly, Paul turned the whole thing around: Those who cause 
factions, who distinguish better and worse Christians, are worldly.   
 
Why?  Because they still operate according to the pattern of the world: I’m 
better because I can do more or I experienced more.  Fundamentally, life is a 
competition, and it is about who can claim the top spot.  We all fight to get 
ahead, to get on top – whether the best job or the most money, or to be 
regarded as the coolest person, or the most beautiful girl, or the most spiritual 
Christian. 
 



What then is spiritual?   
 
What does the Spirit do?  
 
He helps us understand how much God has freely given us.  The Spirit helps 
us understand how much God has given us in Christ - he saved us.  We did 
not deserve a thing.  But God gave us righteousness and holiness Indeed, 
the Spirit helps us understand that all we are and all we can do and all we 
experience is a gift, a freely given grace of God.  No-one can claim or boast 
or feel proud - because God is the one who gives.  And he is only giving.  
 
If we understand that, then we become free of the conceit of the world.  In the 
world, we try to be better than others.  In the Spirit, we accept the gifts God 
gives - and use them to serve.   
 
Being a pastor, an elder, a co-worker, a Lutheran – it is all not about being 
better, more spiritual, higher than others.  No – being a Christian, being 
spiritual is not about status.  It is about knowing and trusting that God gives 
so much, freely.  Knowing how much God give is knowing God’s love – for to 
know Christ is to know what he does for me.  Trusting that God gives and 
loves so much, so deeply  will make my heart free to let go of my fears for 
myself, and to be open to serve others as Christ has served me. 
 
These two things describe the work of the Spirit: He helps us understand 
what God gives - and use it in service of others.  These determine what it 
means to be spiritual: Not special experiences that make me feel better than 
the others - but knowing that God gives me freely all I need and have and am 
and can.  And, because it is freely given, to use it again in service of others.  
 
Are you spiritual?  
 
Do you know that God gives you his love freely?   
 
Do you want to use what God gives you to serve?  
God is a God who gives - freely.  Know this - and you are spiritual.  Then 
become part of God’s giving. This -faith and love – knowing and accepting 
God’s gift and using God’s many gifts to serve other – this is what the Spirit 
does in us.  
 
Luther summarized this beautifully:  
 
A summary of faith Martin Luther 
All Christian teaching, work and life is contained briefly, clearly and fully in 
these two parts: Faith and love.  Through these a human being is set between 
God and his neighbour as a vessel that receives from above and lets flow out 



below.  See, these are truly people who have the form of God, who receive 
from God all he has, in Christ, and who, as if they were Gods, do good to 
others.  We are children of God by faith, which makes us heirs of all God’s 
goods.  We are gods through love, which makes us do good to our neighbour.  
 
Wie is ‘n geestelike mens?  Is jy ‘n geestelike mens? Is geestelike mense 
diegene met besondere ervarings, besondere vermoëns – die wat meer kan 
en is as andere?  Juis nie, sê Paulus.  Om geestelik te wees, is nie om te 
weet wat jy kan of het of ervaar nie, maar om te vertrou op dit wat God as 
vrye genadegawe gee.  As jy afsien van jou eie ervarings en vermoëns, en 
leef uit dit wat God in Christus vryelik gee – dan leef jy in die gees.  En as ons 
uit die vrye genade van God lewe, dan sal en moet hierdie gawe deur ons na 
endere toe vloei.  
 
Luther sagt das so:  
Alle Christliche Lehre, Werk und Leben kurz, klar, im Übermaß begriffen ist in 
den zwei Stücken Glauben und Lieben, durch welche der Mensch zwischen 
Gott und seinem Nächsten gesetzt wird als ein Mittel, das da von oben 
empfängt und unten wieder ausgibt... Siehe, das sind dann recht Gottförmige 
Menschen, welche von Gott empfangen alles, was er hat in Christo, und 
wiederum sich auch, als wären sie der anderen Gott, mit Wohltaten erweisen 
(WA 10,1, 100)   


